
 
 

 

May 12, 2021 
 
filed via email: swoodford@ci.sisters.or.us 
 
Sisters 2040 Stakeholder Advisory Committee 
Sisters 2040 Community Advisory Committee 
c/o: Scott Woodford, Community Development Director 
520 E. Cascade Avenue                    
Sisters, OR 97759 
 
 
Re: 2040 Comprehensive Plan Update Urban Growth Boundary Sufficiency Report 
 
Dear Stakeholder Advisory Committee and Community Advisory Committee members: 
 
 Central Oregon LandWatch (“LandWatch”) provides these comments on the 2040 

Comprehensive Plan Update Urban Growth Boundary Sufficiency Report (the “Report”) dated 

April 12, 2021.  LandWatch is a land use advocacy organization with a 35-year history of 

defending and planning for Central Oregon’s livable future, including through participation in 

several comprehensive planning and urban growth boundary amendment processes. 

 We are concerned that the Report puts the cart before the horse by prematurely asserting 

that up to 100 acres of additional residential land are needed to accommodate forecasted future 

growth before consideration of any measures to increase the housing capacity inside the current 

Urban Growth Boundary (UGB).  Oregon law requires that before determining additional land is 

needed to accommodate housing over the 20-year forecast period, a city must first consider 

urban efficiency measures to determine whether forecast growth can be accommodated within 

the existing UGB.  660-024-0050(4). (“Prior to expanding the UGB, a local government must 

demonstrate that the estimated needs cannot reasonably be accommodated on land already inside 

the UGB.”)   

The Report recognizes efficiency measures must be considered before adding land to a 

UGB, Report at 2, 18-19, but nevertheless continues to conclude that up to 100 acres of new 

residential lands are needed.  Such a conclusion cannot be legally or factually reached prior to 

demonstrating how much forecast growth can reasonably be accommodated on land already 

inside the UGB through the use of efficiency measures. 
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 Publicly stating that the City will need up to 100 acres of new residential lands is 

inappropriate at this time.  Such a conclusion should only be quantified after the City follows the 

detailed process mandated by state law, found in ORS 197.296, Goal 14, and OAR Chapter 660, 

Division 24. 

 It appears that the primary reason that the Report concludes that the City will need up to 

100 acres of new residential land is an unsupported assumption that larger single-family 

detached lots are needed by the City.  In fact, the City’s recent Housing Needs Analysis (HNA), 

and the March 30, 2021 update memo, find that the current UGB has capacity for 996 new 

housing units, and that over the 20-year planning period the City will need to accommodate 1100 

new housing units.  This means that all but 104 new housing units can be accommodated in 

the existing UGB and without any new efficiency measures.  There is high likelihood that 

with the adoption of new efficiency measures, all 1100 new housing units can be reasonably 

accommodated inside the existing UGB.  Even if a UGB expansion is found to be necessary to 

accommodate those 104 new housing units, 100 acres would mean an extremely low density of 

about 1 unit per acre.  On this record, the conclusion that up to 100 acres of new residential land 

are needed is completed unsupported. 

 Perhaps the Report’s conclusion that up to 100 new acres are needed is because the City’s 

historical housing mix – the ratio of single family detached, single family attached, and 

multifamily units – has skewed towards single family detached.  The HNA gives this explanation 

for its presumption that significantly more single family detached housing will be needed in the 

future: 

“Since 2000, detached single family units (including manufactured and mobile homes) 
have constituted most of the permitted units in Sisters. In keeping with development 
trends, and the buildable land available to Sisters, single family units are expected to 
make up the greatest share of new housing development over the next 20 years.”  (2019 
HNA at 24) 

 
This historical housing mix need not necessarily continue into the future, as the City may decide 

to provide more multifamily and single family attached units than it has historically, either by 

rezoning some lands inside the current UGB or by otherwise incentivizing development of the 

existing vacant lands zoned for multifamily housing.  In fact, the HNA repeatedly finds that the 

greatest housing need is for smaller housing types that are more affordable to the people that live 

and work in Sisters.  To meet this need, the City should proactively provide fewer expensive 
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single family detached housing types, and more affordable multifamily and middle housing 

types, than it has historically.  This is exactly the type of policy discussion the City should have 

in evaluating new efficiency measures before jumping to conclusions about new residential land 

needs. 

The Report also finds that the City has a 24 acre surplus of employment lands not needed 

to accommodate forecast employment uses over the 20-year planning period.  Report at 13.  It 

would be entirely reasonable for some of these lands to be rezoned to accommodate housing 

needs. 

 Not only is it premature and inappropriate to conclude that up to 100 acres of new 

residential land are needed, but it also appears to be counter to community preferences.  The City 

on May 3, 2021 released its “2040 Comprehensive Plan Update Key Themes Summary: 

Community Conversations” which reports on key themes heard from dozens of community 

groups.  Resoundingly, community groups called for minimizing sprawl, promoting a mixed-use 

village atmosphere, and providing more affordable housing types: “compact city footprint and 

ability to walk or bike throughout town,” “promote compact development,” “be inclusive to 

newcomers,” “deep concern about the lack of affordable housing to support the local workforce,” 

“desire for a diverse housing stock (apartments, townhomes, single-family, mixed-use 

buildings),” “support infill development in existing neighborhoods [and] reduce the construction 

of large homes on small lots,” “promote additional mix of housing types,” “diverse housing 

options for families, working-class, retired,” “promote cottage housing, mixed-use development 

and a cohesive ‘village feel’,” “reduce the number of second homes and vacation rentals that are 

vacant for a large part of the year.”  2040 Comprehensive Plan Update Key Themes Summary: 

Community Conversations at pages 2-3.   

The assumptions and conclusions of the UGB Sufficiency Report about residential land 

needs are at odds with both the data, which shows that 90% of all new housing units can be 

accommodated in the current UGB, and the preferences of the community. 

 Thank you for your work so far in updating the City’s Comprehensive Plan and for 

considering these comments.  LandWatch looks forward to working with the City to develop 

efficiency measures that help the City provide the housing types most needed by Sisters 

residents. 

// 
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Regards, 

 

 

Rory Isbell 
Staff Attorney 
Central Oregon LandWatch 
2843 NW Lolo Dr., Ste. 200 
Bend, Oregon 97703 
rory@colw.org 
541-647-2930 x804 


